
PROPOSED AGENDA 

Meeting of the Town of Biltmore Forest 
Board of Commissioners 

To be held Tuesday, February 9, 2016 at 4:30 p.m. 

A. Roll Call by the Clerk

Mayor George F. Goosmann, III 
Commissioner Fran G. Cogburn 
Commissioner E. Glenn Kelly 
Commissioner Doris P. Loomis 

B. 
1. The minutes of the January 12, 2016 meeting will be presented for approval.
2. The minutes of the February 2, 2016 special call meeting will be presented for

approval.

C. Reports of Officers
1. Chief of Skyland Fire and Rescue
2. Chief of Police
3. Public Works Director
4. Town Administrator

D. New Business
1. Consideration of FY15-16 Budget Reallocations
2. Stormwater Infrastructure Project Update – Mr. Gary Davis, P.E.
3. Discussion of Facility Improvements Project
4. Town Recycling Program Update

E. Petitions, Motions, and Other Business

F. Public Comment

G. Adjourn
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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE MAYOR AND TOWN COMMISSIONERS OF 
BILTMORE FOREST HELD JANUARY 12, 2016. 

 
Be it remembered by those that follow these proceedings that the Governing Board of the 

Town of Biltmore Forest met and conducted the following business: 

 

Roll call by the Clerk: 

 

Mayor George F. Goosmann, III, present 

Commissioner Fran G. Cogburn, present 

Commissioner E. Glenn Kelly, present 

Commissioner Doris P. Loomis, present 

 

Mr. Jonathan Kanipe, the Town Administrator was also in attendance. 

 

Mayor Goosmann called the meeting to order at 4:30 p.m. 

 

Motion was made by Commissioner Loomis to approve the minutes of the December 8, 

2015 meeting. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Cogburn.  

 

Mayor Goosmann introduced Chief Dennis Presley with the Skyland Fire Department. 

Chief Presley stated it was a fairly quiet month. Mayor Goosmann thanked Chief Presley for the 

fire department going out in the rain for the Christmas parade. Chief Presley introduced Mark 

Dillingham who will attend future meetings with Chief Presley and Assistant Chief Cole. Mr. 

Dillingham is going to be our public relations representative for the Fire Department. Every call 

the Department has had for the past two years, Mr. Dillingham has went to their house afterward 

and checks in on them. He knows them by name and they know him. Mr. Dillingham is going to 

do this for our entire district. Chief Presley made it clear that the Department wants to do their job 

well. Mayor Goosmann welcomed Mr. Dillingham.  

 

Mayor Goosmann introduced Mr. Rob McArthur from Carolina Day School. Mr. 

McArthur referenced the construction going along on campus and noted they have made good 
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progress. The first phase was refurbishing the gym which took 95 days. The second phase should 

be done by the end of June. This will be a revamp of the old lower school and also adding a wing 

on to it. Mr. McArthur discussed the request for new, temporary signage and noted that a student 

entering the campus and she lost control of her car. The front entrance sign ended up being 

obliterated, and CDS would like to show a short term sign approach for what the signs would like 

on Hendersonville Road.  

 

Ms. Jane Murray from Carolina Day School discussed the design of the signage. They 

would like to replace the one knocked out on Hendersonville Road and put in several other signs. 

Carolina Day officials provided estimated measurements for each sign as well. Ms. Murray noted 

they have had some success with heavy vinyl mounted to a heavy duty wood background. Ms. 

Murray asked if there were any questions or concerns from the Board regarding these signs. 

Everything proposed today will be done on a temporary basis. Commissioner Loomis said she 

liked the idea of alerting people about the changes at Carolina Day School, but asked whether the 

current temporary sign could be phased out when the new signage was installed. Mr. McArthur 

indicated their agreement to this. The issue was discussed and they explained where all the signs 

would need to be placed. 

 

Commissioner Kelly made a motion to allow the installation of the signs proposed on a 

temporary basis for one year or until completion of renovations at Carolina Day School. 

Commissioner Cogburn seconded the motion and it was unanimously approved. 

 

Mayor Goosmann called on Detective Sergeant Mark Allen to discuss the Police 

Department monthly report. Chief Tinsley was not in attendance. We had a few break-ins last 

month, three at construction sites and one at 919 Hendersonville Road. Someone stole some copper 

from that location. It is a rental house. Det. Sgt. Allen also checked with the rental company who 

rents that property and the tenants have no criminal record. The construction sites within our 

jurisdiction have cameras now. The night shifts are also doing extra patrols in that area. Det. Sgt. 

Allen noted that The Ramble security company contacted the BFPD for a prowler at the main gate. 

The security guard thought he saw someone but officers were unable to find anyone. We also 

assisted the Parkway with two vehicle accidents.  
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Mayor Goosmann called on Mr. Terry Crouch for the Public Works monthly report. 

Discussion began around the recent stormwater issues in the Town. The Town’s consulting 

engineer, Mr. Gary Davis of Davis Civil Solutions, spoke about a flat area at Hemlock and Cedar 

Hill. There are two pipes and both are dumping into the swale that goes down next to the road. 

Over the years, the water is encroaching further and further over to the roadside. There are two 

ways to fix this. The first is to place rip rap stone and armor the sides of the embankment. The 

other method is to install a storm drain box so the two pipes have a place to discharge, then have 

a pipe coming out of that extending all the way down to Cedar Hill and replacing that pipe under 

the road and discharging it on the other side. We would cover it all up and smooth it out and there 

would not be a ditch on the side of the road. Mr. Davis estimated the cost to be $34,000. Mr. Davis 

noted that if the Town just did the pipe under Cedar Hill Road and repaved that area right there 

the cost would be approximately $18,000 right now. Surveying and engineering would cost about 

$5,000-$6,000. Mr. Davis summarized the amount and indicated that to do the whole thing from 

one end to the other would cost about $40,000.  

 

Commissioner Kelly asked for some rough preliminary sketches of what this would look 

like. Mr. Davis agreed to get something together for next month’s meeting. Mr. Davis also went 

into greater detail about this project. Commissioner Loomis asked if the cost would be the same 

when comparing option one and option two. Mr. Davis said yes, they would cost very similar. Mr. 

Davis also explained a piping issue around the area of 1 Stuyvesant Road that keeps flooding. It is 

at the corner of Vanderbilt and Lone Pine. Storm drain boxes would be ideal for that area too. Mr. 

Davis believes that either the downstream pipe has collapsed or it could be a combination of several 

things. These metal pipes are over 40 years old and need to be replaced. The last area Mr. Davis 

has looked into is the “Block T” Pond. This will have to be surveyed and topographical data 

utilized from the last survey to verify how much sediment has been deposited into the pond.  

 

Mr. Kanipe mentioned the issues with the phone lines being down, the flooding in the 

Public Works Department and also the Police Department flooding. Mr. Kanipe indicated that 

alternatives were being reviewed for the phone lines so they can be moved out of the basement 

and find a better location for them. The sump pump behind the police department failed and that 
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is what pushed the water into the Police Department and Terry’s office. I called the League of 

Municipalities in regards to an insurance claim, and our insurance policy did not allow for that 

type of flood damage. However, we are in Flood Zone X, so we would qualify for coverage but 

the deductible is $50,000 which we are unlikely to meet. We are looking for some different options 

for the telephone system in particular. We don’t want to lose phone service especially for the Police 

Department. Mark worked really hard trying to work it out with AT&T. Mr. Kanipe said we might 

want to consider for the next Budget year renovations to the Public Works building.  

 

 Mr. Kanipe said the recycling carts should be delivered within the next two weeks. The 

truck should be finished and delivered next week. The Town will have it up and going as soon as 

possible. The BB&T financing terms have changed. The interest rate went from 1.98% to 2.21% 

at a three year term. The good news is the actual cost of the truck is less than anticipated, so we 

will save $5,000 a year even though interest rates have gone up. This will allow us to move forward 

with the three year term. Billy has reviewed this as well and has prepared the attorney closing 

letter. We are scheduled to do the closing January 27th.  

 

 Commissioner Cogburn made a motion to approve the financing of the truck and the new 

Resolution. Commissioner Loomis seconded the motion and was unanimously approved.  

 

 The Board discussed the review of the draft changes on the Town Code and Zoning 

Ordinance. Mr. Kanipe referred to the updated changes that Mr. Clarke prepared. Mr. Kanipe 

indicated that American Legal Publishing had gone through and done a statutory check to make 

sure we have everything in proper conformity with the North Carolina General Statutes. The 

questions remaining are really are related to accessory structures and making sure that our 

regulations are clear. Commissioner Loomis suggested sitting down and reviewing these by having 

a work session. The Board asked Mr. Kanipe to determine an acceptable work session date.  

 

 Mayor Goosmann reviewed the 2016 holiday schedule for Town employees. Motion was 

made by Commissioner Loomis for the holiday schedule to be approved as presented. 

Commissioner Cogburn seconded the motion and was unanimously approved.  
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 Sgt. Allen addressed Ms. Toya Hauf, 335 Vanderbilt Road, who was concerned about 

speeding on that road. Sgt. Allen reported that there were eleven citations and the speed trailer was 

placed in that vicinity. The batteries in the speed trailer went bad but that is being fixed. Ms. Hauf 

expressed her gratitude to the Police Department. Sgt. Allen said we are going to stay on this issue 

with the speeding.  

 

 Mr. Kanipe updated the Board on the last Board of Adjustment meeting.  Mr. William 

Barkley, 124 Stuyvesant Road, had a Conditional Use Permit and Variance approved for a 

detached garage. The Board also approved a Conditional Use Permit and Variance for Dr. Steven 

and Mrs. Melissa Mendelsohn at 25 Busbee Road.  

 In regards to the recycling, we hope to get information sent out to the residents shortly 

during garbage pickup. We will also send out a Nixle message to inform residents and post the 

information on our website. Ms. Hauf asked if the recycling containers will be removed from 

outside the Town Hall. Mr. Kanipe suggested keeping the cardboard recycling container for now 

until we determine how effectively cardboard can be picked up at the home.    

The only other thing going on is the Virtual Office and IT upgrades. The Town is scheduled 

to go live with the Virtual Office on Monday, January 25th and is currently in the beta testing phase 

to work out any kinks.  

 Sgt. Allen responded to Commissioner Kelly’s request about the old Biltmore Forest fire 

truck. The truck is in Crestline, North Carolina which is near the coast. The lettering and the paint 

is exactly as the truck left here years ago. Mr. Kanipe was asked to work with Chief Dennis Presley 

about the possibility of procuring the truck. 

 

Mayor Goosmann adjourned the meeting at 5:43 pm. The next Board of Commissioners 

meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, February 9th at 4:30 pm.  

 

ATTEST: 

 

_______________________________   __________________________ 

Jonathan B. Kanipe     George F. Goosmann, III 
Town Administrator     Mayor 



MINUTES OF SPECIAL CALL MEETING OF THE MAYOR AND TOWN COMMISSIONERS OF 
BILTMORE FOREST HELD TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 2, 2016 

 
Be it remembered by those that follow these proceedings that the governing Board of the Town

 of Biltmore Forest met and conducted the following business: 

Roll call by the Clerk: 
 
Mayor George F.  Goosmann, III, present  
Commissioner Fran G. Cogburn, present 
Commissioner E.  Glenn Kelly, present  
Commissioner Doris P.  Loomis, present 
 

Mr. William Clarke, Town Attorney and Mr. Jonathan Kanipe, the Town Administrator were  
also in attendance. 

Mayor Goosmann called the meeting to order at 3:00pm. 
 
The purpose of the meeting was to discuss the recodification project and potential  

amendments to the Town Code and Zoning Ordinance.  
 
 Commissioner Loomis addressed fences in Biltmore Forest. Commissioner Loomis is  
concerned with the proliferation of fencing in the Town, particularly with the type of fencing bein 
allowed. Mayor Goosmann suggested Mr. Kanipe get some examples together of fencing that is  
prohibited. Mr. Clarke and Mr. Kanipe will discuss with the Board of Adjustment and get material 
suggestions for fencing.  

 
Commissioner Loomis also discussed the consideration of exposed rear or side lots 

where structures are placed within these exposed areas. Several examples were discussed of  
specific properties in Biltmore Forest. The Board agreed and this matter will be taken into  
consideration.  
 
 Mr. Clarke discussed section 153.004 of the recodification package. The Board agreed to 
strike the existing second line from accessory building definition as it relates to garage apartments 
for non-family members.  
 

153.004 – The variance language changed to be consistent with the State Statute 
 
153.029 – The third sentence is deleted, as it is now included in the definition of section 

153.004. 
 
153.007 – in the permitted use table; create new general provisions section instead of 

having footnotes.  
 
There was discussion regarding the Animal Ordinance Amendments and peddling and 

solicitation Amendments. Mr. Clarke suggested not to change the solicitation statute, as the North 
Carolina Statute explicitly allows this Ordinance.  



 
 
Mr. Clarke asked about the timing on these and Mr. Kanipe said the deadline is March 12th.  
 
A member of member of the Board of Commissioners will attend the next Board of 

Adjustment meeting to discuss fencing issues at 2:30 pm on Monday, February 15th.  
 
Mr. Clarke recommended the removal of all of Chapter 32 from the recodification as it 

governs personnel, which is addressed by the Town’s personnel policy.  
 
Mr. Clarke noted that the Town cannot relinquish authority to keep rights of way clear, but 

can alert those who have objects placed in the right of way and ask them to remove the items.  
 
The Tree Ordinance was also discussed. There is a need to clear and remove fallen trees 

from lots. Commissioner Kelly suggested that one possible solution might be requiring tree clean 
up when there is a home on the lot.  

Mayor Goosmann moved to adjourn the meeting at 4:10 p.m.  
 
 

 
ATTEST: 
 
 
 

___________________________________   _________________________________ 
Jonathan Kanipe, Town Administrator  George F. Goosmann, III, Mayor 



 

 

 

 

MEMORANDUM 
FEBRUARY 9, 2016 

To: Mayor and Commissioners 
From: Jonathan Kanipe, Town Administrator 
Re: Consideration of FY15-16 Budget Reallocations 
Date: February 4, 2016 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

Proposed reallocations are included for your review and consideration. Funds are able to be moved 
within public works and general government as a result of the actual financing of the new garbage 
truck being less than the projected amount last June. Some funds within the Police Department 
were moved from the gasoline line item due to the significantly cheaper cost of gasoline in this 
fiscal year. 

Please let me know if you have other questions related to these proposed reallocations. 



Adopted this 9th day of February, 2016.

________________________

Mayor George F. Goosmann, III

Department Amount From To Change
Police 10-5100-3100 (Gasoline) 33,000.00$   26,000.00$      (7,000.00)$    

10-5100-3600 (Uniforms) 5,000.00$     7,000.00$        2,000.00$      
10-5100-5700 (Miscelleaneous) 6,500.00$     9,500.00$        3,000.00$      
10-5100-6500 (Training) 2,500.00$     4,500.00$        2,000.00$      

Net Change -$              

Public Works 10-5600-6000 (Capital Outlay) 170,000.00$ 162,000.00$    (8,000.00)$    
10-5600-1700 (Vehicle Maintenance) 25,000.00$   30,000.00$      5,000.00$      
10-5600-1300 (Streetlights) 7,000.00$     10,000.00$      3,000.00$      

Net Change -$              

Powell Fund 10-5700-2200 (Contracts) 85,000.00$   77,000.00$      (8,000.00)$    
10-5700-7400 (Equipment) 45,000.00$   40,000.00$      (5,000.00)$    
10-5700-2300 (Supplies) 15,000.00$   27,900.00$      12,900.00$    
10-5700-0700 (Retirement) 2,600.00$     2,700.00$        100.00$         

Net Change -$              

General 10-6600-7910 (Garbage Truck Debt Principal) 41,600.00$   32,600.00$      (9,000.00)$    
10-6600-6100 (Miscellaneous) 5,000.00$     8,000.00$        3,000.00$      
10-6600-6300 (Community Events) 7,000.00$     13,000.00$      6,000.00$      

Net Change -$              

Water Dept Amount From To Change
30-8100-7400 (Capital Improvement) 50,000.00$   43,000.00$      (7,000.00)$    
30-8100-6500 (Training) 500.00$        1,500.00$        1,000.00$      
30-8100-0700 (Retirement) 5,807.00$     6,807.00$        1,000.00$      
30-8100-3300 (Supplies & Equipment) 15,000.00$   20,000.00$      5,000.00$      

Net Change -$              

General Fund Expenditures

Water Fund Expenditures

FY 15-16 Budget Re-Allocations



 

 

 

 

MEMORANDUM 
FEBRUARY 9, 2016 

To: Mayor and Commissioners 
From: Jonathan Kanipe, Town Administrator 
Re: Stormwater Infrastructure Update  
Date: February 4, 2016 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

During our last meeting, the Board heard a report from Gary Davis, P.E. regarding potential 
solutions to stormwater needs throughout the Town. Mr. Davis has provided updated mapping and 
proposals related to these plans. Those are attached for your review. These plans reflect the 
discussed options for the Hemlock Road and Cedar Hill Drive, Greenwood Road, and the Lone 
Pine and Stuyvesant Road intersections. 

Mr. Davis is scheduled to be at the meeting on Tuesday to address the plans and answer any further 
questions you may have. 



















































 

 

 

 

MEMORANDUM 
FEBRUARY 9, 2016 

To: Mayor and Commissioners 
From: Jonathan Kanipe, Town Administrator 
Re: Discussion of Facility Improvements Project 
Date: February 4, 2016 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

As a means of preparing for the FY16-17 budget, it might be helpful to discuss some of the more 
pressing needs with Town facilities. Recent storm events and other issues have crystalized several 
problems, particularly with the public works and police departments, and staff is currently working 
to develop a comprehensive plan to present to the Board in regards to fixing these facilities. 

The Public Works building is in need of significant repair and will present the highest budget 
challenge. There is a vital need to repair areas of the roof, soffits, exterior and interior walls, and 
investigate whether there are any health issues related to water infiltration in the building.  

Similarly, the flooding in the police department basement at the end of December brought the need 
to, at a minimum, move the telephone and IT equipment form the basement. Pat Spampinato, the 
VCIO that is working with the Town from VC3, is putting together a plan for moving this 
equipment and recabling the municipal complex to ensure that these issues do not occur again. 
There are also the continued needs of ensuring that water does not infiltrate the police department 
during heavy rain events, and we will continue working with Gary Davis on a solution for this as 
well. 

Finally, the Town Hall has experienced some repairs over the last few months related to the HVAC 
units and the windows and sills in the Community Room. The additional storage in Town Hall is 
still needed, but is certainly not as urgent a necessity as those items listed above. 

As we develop the timeline and budget proposal related to these items, please feel free to provide 
any thoughts and concerns you have related to these projects. I hope to have more information 
within the next month about the cost and scale of work, and will share that as I am able. 



 

 

 

 

MEMORANDUM 
FEBRUARY 9, 2016 

To: Mayor and Commissioners 
From: Jonathan Kanipe, Town Administrator 
Re: Town Recycling Program Update 
Date: February 4, 2016 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

The new garbage truck arrived last week and we hope to have it in service by the beginning of next 
week. The recycling vehicle will be retrofitted as quickly as possible, and we will begin 
distributing the recycling cans to residents within the next two to three weeks.  

The containers were delivered this week and are being housed in a warehouse on Mills Gap Road 
owned by Rent-All. We will distribute these cans and provide information to all residents related 
to their use, the schedule, and the materials that are allowed to be recycled. The enthusiasm for the 
recycling program is very high and we have received many calls from residents inquiring as to 
when the program will start. Terry has spoken with Curbside Management about removing the 
mixed containers dumpster, and we would like to keep the cardboard container until we determine 
how much room cardboard takes up in the Town’s recycling truck. Depending on the scheduled 
rollout of the program, information will be distributed to residents via the newsletter, Nixle, 
website, and direct messages left at their home by Public Works. 

I hope to have a more definitive schedule for the program once the recycling vehicle can be taken 
out of trash service and sent for retrofitting, and I will share that with you as soon as we know for 
certain. Please let me know if you have any additional thoughts or questions regarding the program. 

 



 

 

 

 

MEMORANDUM 
FEBRUARY 9, 2016 

To: Mayor and Commissioners 
From: Jonathan Kanipe, Town Administrator 
Re: Town Administrator Update 
Date: February 4, 2016 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

ALP Recodification Project 

The work session Tuesday helped immensely in developing a final draft of the amendments to the 
Code and Ordinance. Billy and I will work to develop a draft for the Board to consider at a public 
hearing at the regular March meeting. We will also solicit feedback from the Board of 
Adjustments, particularly as it relates to fencing and exposed rear and side yards, and include that 
information for the Board to consider as well.  

January Board of Adjustments Meeting 

There was only one item on the Board of Adjustments agenda in January, which was the approval 
of an addition to an existing deck at 20 Ridgefield Place.  

Fire Truck Update 

After consulting with Chief Presley from Skyland Fire Department, I sent a letter to the Crestline 
Fire Department offering them five-hundred dollars for the old town fire truck. I will alert the 
Board as soon as I receive feedback from Crestline FD. In the interim, I am still pursuing leads on 
one of the original town fire trucks which may be in a fire truck museum in New York State. 

VC3/IT Program Update 

We are live with the VC3 Virtual Office advantage infrastructure and, thus far, things are moving 
very well. There have been a few hiccups and will certainly be a few more, but overall the process 
has been very well received and the ability to work remotely and access all programs, files, and 
data is invaluable. The data security, safety, and upgrades that were lacking have been dramatically 
improved and we are on a good path moving forward. 

Upcoming Events 

As a reminder, the UNC School of Government Essentials of Municipal Government workshop 
will be held at the Doubletree in Biltmore Village on Thursday, February 17th. Additionally, the 
N.C. League of Municipalities will hold their annual Town Hall Day event this year on 



Wednesday, June 8th. I will keep you informed as registration information is released, but if you 
are interested in attending please keep this on your calendar moving forward.  



MONTHLY FINANCIAL STATEMENT
TAX COLLECTION REPORT

JANUARY 2016

General Fund
Water Fund

Administration
Police
Public Works
Powell Bill
General Government
Transfer to General Fund Balance
TOTAL General Fund

Transfer to Water Fund Balance
Water Fund
TOTAL Water Fund

TOTAL Combined Funds

First Citizens Money Market Checking
NC Cash Mangement Trust
First Citizens Certificate of Deposit

Real & Personal Property Tax Billed
Real & Personal Property Tax Collected

Percentage of 2015 Levy Collected

DMV Taxes

2,377,672.82$              

98.71%

REVENUES

Year-to-Date % REM 
YTD Budget

3,260,731.39$              14% 3,777,511.00$              
254,112.76$                 42% 436,503.00$                 

3,514,844.15$              4,214,014.00$              

EXPENDITURES

Year-to-Date % REM 
YTD Budget

137,271.32$                 48% 266,080.00$                 
775,156.42$                 41% 1,320,863.00$              
512,503.63$                 45% 930,756.00$                 
136,097.23$                 36% 213,721.00$                 
517,687.57$                 31% 745,336.00$                 

-$                              100% 300,755.00$                 
2,078,716.17$              3,777,511.00$              

CASH ON HAND

-$                              100% 37,624.00$                   
229,863.87$                 42% 398,879.00$                 
229,863.87$                 436,503.00$                 

2,308,580.04$              4,214,014.00$              

1,427,298.33$              
1,236,251.79$              

502,916.57$                 
TOTAL 3,166,466.69$              

TAX COLLECTION

61.71%

Current Collection Budgeted

57,438.32$                   93,085.00$                   

99.03%2,346,902.99$              2,369,968.00$              

% of 
Budgeted
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